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INTRODUCTION

Once again, thank you for allowing me this opportunity to bring you up to date on the State of the City of Ottawa.  Thank you all for coming and thanks again to the Chamber for sponsoring this annual event.

When I think back of the last twelve months probably the single most memorable event was the flood of April 18, after approximately 6 inches of rain fell inside the City limits, and as much as 7 to 14 inches fell upstream in the Fox River and Illinois River water sheds.   When Ottawa experienced river levels 1 1/2  feet higher than anything we've ever seen in the past.  We suffered about a $250,000 in damages, but nothing like the tragic loss to homes and businesses suffered by the people of Marseilles, nor the losses suffered by some of our neighboring communities downstream.  


Our losses were minimized, however, to a great deal because of the quick volunteer response of our citizens.  In particular, the flood berm around our wastewater treatment plant would have been breached for the first time but for the tremendous sandbagging efforts of our staff and in particular a host of volunteers.  If the berm had been breached, we surely would have suffered millions of dollars in damages.


I'd like to give a special thanks to Fairmount Minerals who, after just one phone call, delivered eight flatbeds stacked with prefilled sandbags.  Without those bags I don't think all the volunteers in the world would have saved the plant.  Thank you to Fairmount Minerals for your quick and generous response to our distressed call.


Incidentally, one of the other reasons the City's losses were relatively minimal is the fact that over the last several years we've eliminated some homes from flood-prone areas.  We also have in place a Flood Threat Recognition and Action Plan which was activated early in the process.  By the way, that plan is the number one rated flood action plan in the State of Illinois.

CITY SERVICES

POLICE DEPARTMENT

The Ottawa Police Department, under the leadership of Chief Brent Roalson, has continued to maintain its long time standing as one of the most professional and progressive law enforcement agencies in the area.  This is done, among other things, through the continued support of established, successful programs such as the Peer Jury, aimed at keeping young, first time offenders out of the juvenile court system, and newer programs such as the Ottawa Police Department’s Child Abduction Response (CART) Team, intended to create quick, structured investigative and search process meant to bring endangered children home safely.


There have been a couple of notable changes in the operations and personnel of the Ottawa Police Department. Our 911 Center is now dispatching for the City of Marseilles. The 911 Center has expanded physically and we have added telecommunicators on staff.  This is an example of municipalities working together to share resources and operate more efficiently in challenging economic times.

Retirements

On September 27th, 2013 Detective Sgt. Randy Baxter concluded his 20 years with our department.  He worked as a patrolman, detective, and was promoted to the Rank of Sergeant during his 20 year career. Randy’s knowledge and dedication to the department will be missed. We wish him well during his retirement. 
New hires

 K-9 Officer Gussy a two year old yellow lab joined the department on August 19th, 2013. Gussy completed her training and has been on the street for about a month now with her K-9 Handler Robert Nilles. On the 3rd of September Gussy made her first arrest for drugs. Good girl Gussy. 

On September 30th, 2013 two new officers were hired and sent to the Police Training Institute. Matt Najdanovich and Kevin Reynolds. are excited to start their new careers and will soon be on the road for their field training. 
Promotions & Recognitions


On September 26th, 2013 Corporal Darrin Schmitz a 24 yr veteran of the Ottawa Police Department was promoted to the rank of Sergeant. Sgt. Schmitz will continue to be a patrol supervisor. 

At the same time Officer Mike Cheatham a 12 yr veteran was promoted to the rank of Corporal. Corporal Cheatham was also assigned to the Detective Division for his new assignment as Corporal of Investigations.  

We continue as in the past to assign two Ottawa Officers to the Illinois Law Enforcement Alarm System (ILEAS) Mobile Field Force.  ILEAS is a law enforcement mutual aid program that allows Illinois law enforcement agencies to provide mutual aid assistance in times of need through the provision of officers and/or equipment across the state and elsewhere.  The ILEAS Mobile Field Force (MFF) is a specialized unit designed to provide rapid, organized and disciplined response to civil disorder, crowd control or other tactical situations involving the distribution of pharmaceuticals from the National Strategic Stockpile, weapons of mass destruction incidents as well as other more conventional events.  It’s basically a platoon of specialized police officers of various ranks, from various departments that train and deploy together in times of need.


The Ottawa Police Department also continues to show its greener side through the continued successful support of the Prescription Pill and Drug Disposal program, or P2D2.  The program is intended to educate the public about the dangers of disposing these drugs either in the garbage or by flushing them down the toilet, and to provide a site where they may be dropped off for safe disposal, no questions asked.  To date, the department’s P2D2 drop box has collected more than 4,000 pounds of prescription medications from the public; medications and chemicals that otherwise may have ended up in our landfills, groundwater, waterways, and eventually, drinking water.  

FIRE DEPARTMENT

Under the oversight  of Commissioner of Public Health and Safety Ed Whitney, Fire Chief Jeff Newbury manages the operations of the Ottawa Fire Department.  The 29 employees of the Department include a records clerk, and three shifts of nine men.  With new hiring criteria in place and the continued education of our personnel, the department is the busiest and most proactive department in the county. 
Personnel


In the last year the department has witnessed the retirements of 23 year veteran Captain Ed Taylor, 20 year veteran Captain William Manley and 27 year veteran Firefighter Steve Bybee.  This has allowed for the hiring of Firefighters Ryan Tieman, Brandon Seggebruch and Jacob Niewinski.   All three firefighters are paramedics and have graduated from the Illinois Fire Service Institute’s Fire Academy in Champaign. 

ISO Rating


I am proud to announce that the Department recently received a Class 3 ISO rating, effective November 1, 2013.  This two class rating improvement will affect homeowner’s insurances as well as commercial and industrial properties by decreasing their premiums significantly.  This rating was achieved through improvements made in the water supply systems as well as the increased training of the Fire Department and improvements made in the communications center. Ottawa becomes the highest rated department in the county with only 65 communities in the entire state with higher ratings. 
Non-Emergency Transfers


 Not only does the City continue to provide a Paramedic Service for emergencies we also now provide non-emergency interfacility transfers.  Already 11 of our 21 paramedics have completed the 32 hours Critical Care Course at OSF St. Elizabeth Medical Center. This allows for interfacility transports of patients needing advanced care such as ventilators, medication IV’s, and chest tubes, increasing our ability to provide a better and more advanced service to our community.  


The addition of a third ambulance in our fleet allows the department to provide these non-emergency and transfers.   


Approximately 85% of the City's call volume this year was for medical emergencies both in the City of Ottawa as well as the surrounding area.  The City has recently signed an agreement to continue to provide ambulance service to the Wallace Fire Protection District for an annual fee, another example of intergovernmental cooperation.  We are proposing and working on a similar agreement with the Village of Naplate.  

In addition to responding to 2,500 medical calls per year and approximately 450 fire calls, our firefighters train both in the field as well as the classroom to enhance their skills and capabilities,  logging over 240 hours of training per individual  each year.

Ottawa Fire Department has been proactive in training its members to respond to County or Statewide emergencies as members of MABAS (Mutual Aid Box Alarm System) Division 25.   Five members serve on the Hazardous Materials Response Team and seven members serve on the Technical Rescue Team. We continue to partner with industries within our area to train for emergency events.   We recently had a disaster drill in cooperation with Sabic, LaSalle County EMA , MABAS division 25 Hazmat Team and OSF St. Elizabeth Medical Center to test everyone’s response and capabilities in an emergency.  We also have one Captain and one Firefighter, through training and interview process, qualify for the State of Illinois Urban, Search and Rescue team.  This is an asset of MABAS-IL and serves as the State of Illinois’ Urban Search & Rescue (US&R) Taskforce #1. An emergency generator and light plant, also a MABAS Division 25 asset, is housed at the Main Station for deployment when needed.
Community Outreach


The Fire Department participates in Fire Prevention and Education activities in the community which include visits to the schools and fire extinguisher training for various organizations.  Although the Fire department Public Education program deals mainly with pre-K thru 4th grade children, this year we have expanded our program to reach out to Junior High students in a Kitchen Safety Program for students involved in home economics classes.  The OFD Public Education Programs extend beyond school age children and reaches out to all members of the community. Fire and fall prevention programs for the elderly are offered at local assisted living facilities.  Local businesses have capitalized on fire extinguisher and evacuation drill training. The OFD makes regular appearances at local safety fairs and community events, most recently  Oktoberfest, making contact with over 200 children at each event. The Ottawa Fire Department is one of the few fire departments in the area to offer an Office of the State Fire Marshal Junior Fire Setters Program.  This enables the department to address children who may have been involved in behavior that not only endangers the child but our community as a whole. 


The Ottawa Fire Department has also increased its participation with the City building and zoning department by taking a more active role in code inspections. Currently the Fire Chief has begun a review and update of the City’s Emergency Operations Plan.  In cooperation with all department heads and City officials this will insure the City is following FEMA’s requirement for NIMS (National Incident Management System) compliancy.
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT

 WATER DIVISION


The water division continues to produce water for the residential and commercial customers in Ottawa. Employees maintain the distribution system which consists of water mains, storage towers, fire hydrants, water service lines, water meters, water/sewer billing and collections.


This past year the membrane filters in the water treatment plants were replaced. The scope of the project was to remove and replace the old membranes which date back to 2002, when the new reverse osmosis system went into operation.


City staff systematically removed one filter machine at a time from service to install a total 840 membrane filters 40” long without a disruption in water service to the community.  This did not go without a hitch, while removing the last membranes from the stainless vessel a few membrane filters became lodged requiring the replacement of three vessels.   This delayed the end of the project for about 60 days.  Thankfully, the cool start of summer kept water demand low and by July 22nd the last water filtration system was good to go.


Another major project this year was the rehab of the last of the 5 above ground storage facilities in the City.  The southside standpipe was painted inside and out.  A containment curtain was used to keep sandblast particles and paint from being spread throughout the neighborhood.  The standpipe went back on line on August 1 sporting the stylized graphics of our other four towers. 


Having  water filtration systems and water towers out of service has given our water operators a better understanding of the complexity and redundancy of Ottawa’s water system.


In an attempt to reduce postage and save on paper, the City  started offering paperless billing last October.  This works as an e-mail attachment to the customers e-mail account.  Customers can view and print their own bill.


Customers can also use auto-pay.  The bill comes via e-mail then the payment is drawn from the customer's checking account on the actual due date.


To sign up for paperless billing or Automatic Utility Bill Payments e-mail waterbilling@cityofottawa.org or call 815-434-0158.


WASTEWATER DIVISION
· Progress continues to be made on the sewer separation project. Ejector pumps are being installed in targeted homes to eliminate sewer services that have not been correctly connected to sanitary sewers. Approximately 30 such service sewers have been identified.

· The wastewater department staff is using approximately 6 sewer meters to narrow down the locations where excess storm flows are entering the sanitary sewers. Meters like this. The data is then graphed and analyzed by the engineering staff to identify and quantify problem areas. The first graph shows flow data for a week with no rainfall. The green line shows zero rain. The red line shows actual flow in the sewer.

· Sewer televising is also an important tool used by the wastewater division staff. Here is a short clip showing flow from a service sewer into the sewer main. Note the Manhole identification numbers, pipe size, date and time of inspection and number of feet and inches from the manhole. The first rush of water is at 2:02 pm and the second rush of water is 2:06 pm. The water is quite clear, indicating that a sump pump is illegally connected to the sanitary sewer.

· The recent notice that was included in the water and sewer billing asked all sewer users to inspect where their sump pump discharge is connected. The engineers and plumbing inspector are willing to help with evaluation and advice on how to correct the problems. Excess flow into the sanitary sewers contributes to basement flooding and will at times overload the treatment facilities, eventually requiring un-necessary expansion in the future at a potential cost of tens of millions of dollars.
STREETS DIVISION

This year's primary main street project was the Poplar Street widening and complete reconstruction with curb and gutter at the bottom of the Poplar Street hill.  This completes the project from the very top of the hill to Norris Drive which started with a $1 million complete rebuild of the Poplar Street hill a few years ago.


This year the City also resurfaced approximately 24 blocks of streets and alleys.


The City also replaced crumbling curbs in approximately a 10 block stretch.  There were no funds for brick street restoration this year.


The City also improved its leaf yard waste drop off project.  Previously leaf yard waste drop off sites were only available a few Saturdays in the spring and fall.  Yard waste dumpsters located by the street garage are now available from early spring through fall, 24 hours a day, seven days a week for the convenience of Ottawa residents.
PARKS DIVISION AND PLAYGROUND AND RECREATION BOARD

The City of Ottawa Playground and Recreation Board spent the past year overseeing the near completion of the Lincoln Douglas complex.


  In 2013, the board aggressively implemented its plan to provide more parking for the baseball facilities.  A new parking lot will serve Masinelli field and Ottawa American Little League fields as well as the new nearly complete baseball and soccer fields.  

To serve the numerous adult softball players, the board built a batting cage just west of Roy Sanders Field.  


The Rec Board continued its renovation of Riordan Pool by repairing aging cement work and diving platforms, and by adding trees and shrubs to create attractive landscaping.  Although the weather kept attendance down, the pool fulfilled its commitment to be open all possible days and hosted many community events such as the All-City swim meet, a City-wide open house, "Business after Hours," a family pizza night, and a patron appreciation day.  


The Rec Board is also  moving forward with plans to add a new playground and park on recently purchased land in the northwest section of the City.  The Board also approved a comprehensive park plan and sent the plan to City council.  Additionally, the board worked closely with the City of Ottawa Parks personnel and The Ottawa National Little League to replace aging play equipment and add trees at Varland Park.  At the Ottawa Pony League field, the Playground and Recreation board partnered with Pony league to construct new brick dugouts.  Clearly, the Playground and Recreation board has been busy upgrading current facilities and creating new parks for the recreation enjoyment of the citizens of Ottawa.


Just as important as facilities are the youth and adult programs sponsored by the Ottawa Playground and Recreation Board.  This year Ottawa Recreation’s summer youth program offered supervisors at the parks, an Ottawa tradition unique among surrounding communities.  The summer recreation program featured over fifty special activities, camps, and clinics teaching skills from art to basketball, bowling to photography, sewing to volleyball to wrestling.  Overall, Ottawa Recreation summer activities served more than 3,800 young people from Ottawa and the surrounding area, an 8% increase over last year.  

And the Recreation Board continued to work with the dedicated volunteers of the youth leagues in the City to make sure that facilities were available for summer sports and that the leagues were run for the benefit of the over seven hundred young athletes who used participated.  Additionally, Ottawa Recreation worked closely with both local high schools to share facilities for the good of the youth of Ottawa.


Ottawa Recreation’s long tradition of sponsoring outstanding adult softball continued this year at June Gross and Roy Sanders fields.  This year fifty-two men’s teams and eighteen women’s teams vied for league championships in the summer leagues, while twenty-two men’s teams and ten women’s teams played in the fall leagues.  Overall, the City of Ottawa sponsored a total of 18 weeks of recreational softball over the course of 2013.


Adult recreation does not end with softball.   Again Jane and Rod Schomas volunteered their time to host dance lessons every Tuesday evening.  Roz Sesto of Energy Yoga sponsored a free sunrise yoga class Saturday mornings in Washington Square Park during the summer.  A favorite of our senior citizens, the annual Harvest Dance featuring Class Act is scheduled for October 20 from 2-4 at the Knights of Columbus. Last year’s dance was attended by over 175 big band and dance enthusiasts.


The nine appointed volunteer members of the Ottawa Playground and Recreation Board, its pool director, its recreation director, and Commissioner Aussem, take their responsibilities to the City of Ottawa seriously.  Every expenditure is scrutinized to ensure that the board is responsibly adding to the recreation opportunities in Ottawa while keeping the costs reasonable for participants.   Through careful stewardship and foresight, Ottawa Playgrounds and Recreation will continue to add to its legacy of providing top facilities and programs for the citizens of Ottawa.

NORTH CENTRAL AREA TRANSIT (NCAT)


For years, LaSalle County organizations which serve the disabled, the poor and homeless, seniors, those with acute health conditions, veterans and many more have recognized the need for a system of public transportation throughout LaSalle County.  Today, of course, that need is in many ways even more evident.


Three years ago, after studying the matter for some time and accumulating almost a million dollars in federal grants, the LaSalle County Board decided that it was just not in a position to take on the task of administering a Countywide public transportation system.  At that point, rather than lose this opportunity and the grant funds, the City of Ottawa decided to step forward and lead the effort to provide public transportation all across LaSalle County.


While learning how public transportation works in Illinois has been a bit challenging, I am pleased to report that as of July 1, the North Central Area Transit system or NCAT is up and running.  The key step taken earlier this year was an intergovernmental agreement between Lee County – which operates the Lee-Ogle Transportation System or LOTS – and the City of Ottawa.  Under this arrangement, Ottawa is the NCAT grant administrator but is very ably assisted by LOTS and its executive director.  The actual bus transportation is carried out by Ottawa with its fleet of six buses along with buses from its partners, Illinois Valley Community Hospital and Horizon House in Peru.


NCAT is also developing partnerships with hospitals and social service organizations.  For example, St. Mary’s Hospital in Streator has dropped its patient transportation program in favor of contracting with NCAT – saving the hospital tens of thousands of dollars.


Although growth has been moderate due to a lack of buses – quite a few buses are in the grant pipeline – NCAT is now providing approximately 200 rides per day.


NCAT is funded by state and federal grants totaling $1.2 million per year along with fares, donations and service contract revenue.  Ottawa has also been awarded a $500,000 grant to build a NCAT bus barn on property it owns near the Street Department garage.

BROADBAND


Perhaps the infrastructure project with the most far-reaching potential impact on the City of Ottawa and LaSalle County is the iFiber broadband project.  After almost three years of work, this $69 million project to lay 900 miles of fiber optic lines – including approximately 190 miles of fiber through LaSalle County – is almost completed.  I am sure you have noticed the bright orange conduit being laid throughout Ottawa during the past two summers.  This conduit has been laid to City Hall, the Police and Fire Stations along with the Wastewater Treatment Plant, the Water Treatment Plant, the Street Department, the Southside Fire Station, the Clinton Treatment facility and the Ottawa water towers.  While the system is set to go live by the end of the year, due to an existing contract, it will be the Spring of 2014 before the City of Ottawa will contract with a private sector Internet Service Provider and become part of the iFiber system.


Having access to this type of high speed, unrestricted broadband will have profound future results for our City.  We are especially pleased to see this incredible project nearing completion as the City of Ottawa was the original proponent of bringing the fiber optic network and its enhanced broadband access to LaSalle County.  

LED City Street Lighting


Taking a step which will surely be followed by many other cities, Ottawa is piloting a project to replace its regular street lights with LED lighting.  Initially, the street lights downtown on LaSalle Street and on Veterans Drive at Stevenson Road will be changed to LED lighting.  This will amount to a 79% annual savings in electrical usage of $8,000 plus another $2,500 in annual labor savings because the bulbs will not have to be changed as often.  Much of the project is funded with a $9,056 grant from the Illinois Clean Energy Community Foundation. 

FOX RIVER FLATS BUY-OUT PROGRAM

Using over $970,00 in grant funds  the program to buy out and demolish the last 9 houses in the Fox River flats area is in its final stages.

Some of the buildings are now being used by our police and fire departments for training and all will be demolished within the next several weeks.  The elimination of these repetitive, damaged properties will add an additional two full City blocks to the already beautiful Fox River Park.


Our building official, Mike Sutfin, also serves as one of our flood plain managers, is primarily responsible for the completion of the flood buyout program.  Since working with the City Mike has become quite an expert in flood plain management, learning a lot, I'm sure, through the flood experiences Ottawa offers.  He has given flood plain management presentations cross country and was recently honored as the national winner of the 2013 community rating system award for excellence presented by FEMA at the national flood conference.  Congratulations Mike.

At this point I'd also like to note that the flood buyout project has been going on for about 15 years.   It started before I became Mayor and is an example of the long-term nature of the solutions to some problems, and the patience, persistence and perseverance that is required for these kinds of projects.  One person has been around the full 15 years, and has administered the program most of that time, and that is Nancy Stisser.  You'll see a picture here of Nancy with Ron Davis from IEMA in front of one of the barred properties in August, 2000 and a picture of Nancy and Ron Davis standing at the same site today.


CONSTRUCTION AND DEVELOPMENT


Ottawa continued through this last year with solid development and investment by the private sector.  Permitting activities fell just short of $20 million for the previous 12 months.  Most notable is the Phase 4 project at Pleasant View.  A new wing is almost complete on the Hearthstone building and scheduled for occupancy before the end of the year.


On the residential front we've added 10 new homes and 8 new condo complexes.  In May of this year, the Stough Group opened the new $6.1 million Senior Housing facility on Champlain Street.

CITY OF OTTAWA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT  STRATEGY
The City of Ottawa has developed an aggressive and diversified three pronged approach to attracting new business and new jobs.  We are focusing primarily on the following three general areas:

A. The Ottawa Industrial Park and the areas set aside for industrial and distribution growth on the north side of Ottawa.

B. Retail growth on the north side and Interstate 80 and Norris Drive Corridors

C. Downtown Ottawa and the Downtown Waterfront


Let me briefly describe our ongoing efforts in each sector.

A. OTTAWA INDUSTRIAL PARK/NORTHSIDE INDUSTRY

The Ottawa Industrial Park on east Route 6 is one of Ottawa’s most effective tools for attracting industry because of the following attributes:

· Immediately available land with options on additional acreage

· Valuable transportation resources in terms of rail, barge, and nearness to state and national highways – including Interstate 80.

· Available incentives such as enterprise zone and TIF.

· Large electric and natural gas availability

· Telephone and fiber optic capacity – including iFiber availability

· Installed water and sewer lines plus detention ponds and storm sewers

· Environmental permits already in hand.


The goal of the City of Ottawa is to have one of the top and most attractive industrial parks in the State of Illinois – one positioned to quickly supply prospects with all the necessary amenities.  With this in mind, we are moving ahead with a $4.7 million plan to further upgrade the industrial park’s infrastructure, rail service and utilities.  This project should break ground in the Spring and is expected to be supported with more than $3 million in state and federal grants.  


Despite a great deal of success resulting in the creation of more than 2,000 new jobs during the past decade, the area north of I-80 still has a great deal of investment potential.  Perhaps the primary reason these available sites have yet to be used is their presence in the North TIF which has only three years left before it expires.  The life of the North TIF will very likely need to be extended if further significant development is to occur in this area.


The City of Ottawa is responding to a site search called Project Core.  Right now we’re told that we are the primary chosen site if we can deliver an incentive package and the needed infrastructure.  


Their chosen site in Ottawa needs Enterprise Zone and TIF benefits and also needs improvements to streets, water and sanitary.  If it comes, Ottawa will be their corporate headquarters.  There will be an initial capital investment of about $18 million and about 200 to 300 new jobs within a couple years.  So we are in the process of doing what it takes to get this project to land in Ottawa.  


We are working to add the property to the Ottawa Enterprise Zone and to the Commercial TIF.  In addition, we are applying for State of Illinois grant funding to improve the infrastructure similar to what was done when PetSmart and Kohl’s came to Ottawa.  


To some it’s disappointing to have to expand a TIF.  But it would be far worse to lose this great opportunity to bring investment, construction, and new jobs to Ottawa.  Without these incentives the company will not locate here and could easily go to another state.  
B. RETAIL GROWTH ON NORTHSIDE AND INTERSTATE 80/NORRIS DRIVE CORRIDORS

Late in 2012, the City of Ottawa made a major commitment to aggressively attract more national brand retail businesses by hiring The Retail Coach to assist its retail recruitment efforts.  With its assistance, Ottawa has been able to make many more contacts with targeted retailers and developers and supply them with the market research which demonstrates how they can be successful in Ottawa.  As a result, Ottawa is already being seriously considered by approximately half a dozen new national brand retail businesses along with a number of developers.


Seeking developers is important because of the economic development opportunities presented immediately by the former Wal-Mart building which has recently been put up for sale and the future opportunities along the downtown waterfront.  The former Wal-Mart should be attractive to developers as – having been used as a school recently -- it is in excellent physical condition and could easily house three or four retail businesses.

 
Of course, the former Wal-Mart is the last of the three big box empty buildings which have characterized the north side for too many years.  The former Value City building now houses very attractive, absolutely state of the art Bill Walsh Ford/KIA dealership.


The old K-Mart building will soon house a R.P. Lumber store – a family business headquartered in the St. Louis area which has more than 50 outlets.  The Ottawa store is projected to be one of its largest stores and will feature building supplies, kitchen and bath designs and supplies and much more. 


O’Reilly’s Autoparts and Hibbetts Sports have also opened in this area during the past year. 


And Fairmount Minerals has purchased and expanded its office facilities into the former State of Illinois Office complex on Etna Road.


The City has done its part to make this area more attractive by adding new sidewalks and streetscaping to the west side of Illinois Route 23.  The City hopes to add a  striking and very visible “Welcome to Ottawa” sign and display next year.

C.  DOWNTOWN OTTAWA AND THE DOWNTOWN WATERFRONT

A very obvious and critical emphasis in downtown during the last few years has been the streetscaping done to support our Gardening and Botanical Arts Brand.  While the streetscaping has made our downtown beautiful, it has also brought about an economic revival – with many new shops and restaurants.  And when combined with the ongoing restoration of historic buildings, an ambiance is created which causes people to want to visit, shop, do business and, increasingly, even live in downtown Ottawa.

These new downtown businesses include the following:

· B.A.S.H. – This unique gourmet burger and sushi restaurant opened earlier this summer in an historic building on Jefferson Street and seems to be doing very well.

· Avant Garden – Located in the former Montgomery Ward building, Avant Garden features a very wide variety of creative handmade and homemade items along with a monthly special indoor marketplace.

· The Odeum Stage – Utilizing the character and charm of yet another historic building, the Odeum will be opening soon and will feature live entertainment such as community theater, comedy, musical concerts and much more 
· Your First Stop Shop Liquidators store next to Obee's

· Fox Den Woman’s store at 700 LaSalle

· Expanding and relocating to downtown Ottawa from another part of the City and renovating a historic building was the Jamaka Me Tan tanning salon on Court Street.


And three businesses relocated within the downtown this year, The Book Mouse, Annette Barr Photography and The Dancer's Shoppe.


Perhaps the most amazing preservation project in the downtown area is the restoration of the exterior of St. Columba Church.  Watching this $3.3 million renovation project has been exciting indeed.  The project represents not only the parish's commitment to its faith but also, I think, to the City, and reminds us of the important role that St. Columba has played in the history of Ottawa.


Facade improvements this year included the Illinois Office Supply facade which harkens back to its original look, ReMax Realty facade and signage improvements, and the second floor facade at Occasions across from the courthouse.  

Increasingly, we are discovering that site selectors seeking places to make major new business and industrial investments oftentimes begin their searches by visiting the downtowns of the communities under consideration.  Their thinking is that communities with vital and thriving downtowns are special places with a clear vision and progressive attitudes and, thus, good places for new investments.  This means that even Ottawa’s Industrial Park and northside investment areas are benefiting from the good first impressions caused by the appearance of downtown Ottawa. 


A quick note on the commercial value of historic restoration.  Two years ago, Ottawa was able to place most of downtown Ottawa – actually, 156 buildings -- in a national Historic Commercial District – making them eligible to receive federal income tax credits for restoration.  Since then, a much stronger focus has been placed on purchasing and restoring historic buildings for commercial usage.  At least two were purchased this summer for restoration purposes with several more under serious consideration – including the long vacant Little City Building.


Regarding the downtown streetscaping program, Ottawa has already been awarded $900,000 in state and federal grants which will cover most of the cost of the next two major streetscaping programs to be in 2014 and 2015.  These projects include the 200 block of West Main Street targeted for 2014 and the nearly five block stretch of Columbus Street running from just north of the bridge up to Lafayette Street.  Both projects will feature the addition of historic period lighting similar to that already on LaSalle Street.  


The 2013 streetscaping project was the 200 block of West Madison Street with engineering and general contracting done in-house, and plant selection by Stephanie Stacy of Garden's Gate Garden Center and Landscaping.  It features an interesting collection of plants and trees including tulip and bald cypress trees along with many hydrangea and hibiscus plants.


At this point, it is appropriate to recognize the hundreds of volunteers who serve the City of Ottawa.  Perhaps the most readily visible results of their efforts are the streetscapes and parks which have been made so beautiful by the volunteer gardeners.  Yet, there are also a great many men and women who spend hundreds of hours each year serving on boards and commissions making difficult and important decisions while saving the City of Ottawa a great deal of money.  

Festivals

Further enhancing the vitality of the downtown are a growing number of festivals.


Just launched last weekend, the Oktoberfest, sponsored by Ottawa First,  got off to a strong start with delicious German food, German music, a yodeling contest, children’s activities and, of course, beer provided by Leinenkugel Brewing, the primary corporate sponsor of the celebration.  Some traditional native German costumes were also in evidence.

The Midwest Morel Fest again featured a good crowd and improved venues for the Morel Museum in the 807 building and the Morel University in Obee’s.  Interest was heightened in the event by the addition of moonshine and old-time soda concessions.  Thanks goes to the IBEW and Heritage Harbor their sponsorship and support.


The Ottawa Two Rivers Wine & Jazz Festival continued to grow and flourish with another record crowd – many of whom enjoyed the dynamic headline performance of Ottawa native and Grammy Award winner Steven Hawk.  Spurred by the social media marketing of the Ottawa Visitors Center and advertising on Chicago radio stations, many of the attendees came from the Chicago area and visited Ottawa for the very first time.  Special thanks goes to Larry and Karen Kiest of Little City Contracting, Cimco Recycling, the Heritage Corridor CVB and the Illinois Grape Growers and Vintners Association for their sponsorship.


With the exception of  rain day on Friday, Ottawa Riverfest 2013 was a great success.  The expanded and upscaled food selection in the Chef's Block and a fine selection of music featuring great cover bands were crowd pleasers.  Thanks to our main sponsor, OSF St. Elizabeth's.

Once again, the Ottawa Downtown Merchants sponsored a wonderful Ice Odyssey and the  Scarecrow Festival, family favorites, both seem to continue to grow and have become major contributors to the vitality of downtown Ottawa.


Another traditional Ottawa celebration of long standing, the Festival of Lights Parade, helped launch the Holiday Season in Ottawa.

Downtown Waterfront
 
While the downtown is clearly flourishing and becoming more beautiful every year (check out the beautiful hanging baskets), downtown Ottawa now has an absolutely unprecedented economic development opportunity.  I am referring to the development of the City-owned 21 acre downtown waterfront – primarily the site of the former Central School.  As you probably know, the City purchased this property from the Ottawa Elementary School District earlier this year and demolition of the school is nearly complete.  We are now in the midst of a comprehensive planning process funded by a $100,000 grant and led by the Gingko Planning and Design firm from Orland Park.  A main component of this effort is the design of a Master Plan for the riverfront including the school site and the Jordan Block.

The Downtown Waterfront Master Plan effort offers a unique opportunity for Ottawa to develop a waterfront amenity and gathering space for residents as well as to create a major regional waterfront destination.


The main principles of the Master Plan may include: extend the downtown to the waterfront, create a major gathering space, engage both sides of the river by including design ideas for Allen Park and establish a continuous riverwalk connecting the existing riverwalk with the downtown waterfront site that extends back to the I & M Canal Trail.

One major challenge that the development plan will have is reorienting the downtown to face the waterfront.  Currently the waterfront area is behind Main Street.  The Master Plan will establish opportunities to develop new buildings that would overlook the waterfront.


Other possibilities for the site could include a music venue, botanical gardens, boat docks, a winter ice skating rink, a community center (maybe that aquatics/fitness center we've been dreaming about for years), restaurants and a new hotel.


Whatever the final elements are, a bold move for the major waterfront destination will strengthen Ottawa's identity as a regional and state tourism destination and will be a game changer for the downtown and the future of Ottawa.  


Fourteen years ago when I delivered my first State of the City speech I quoted Daniel Burnham's famous line "Make no little plans: they have no magic to stir men's blood."  At the time I proposed what I thought were big plans, some of which have been accomplished, but most of which really don't seem so big now.  

This is big. We've got to do it right.


We all realize the beautiful location of the site.  I don't think we all appreciate the enormity of its size.  Our lead consultant with the Gingko group, Ferhat Zerin, personally played a part in the design of Millennium Park in Chicago.  As vast as Millennium Park seems, she has shown us how that entire park, including the large great lawn and the Pritzker Pavilion, the "Bean", the Crown Fountain, the ice rink and all the other amenities could fit on the Central School site with room to spare.


In the case of Ottawa, this planning process has attracted a great deal of public input at meetings and people just sending their thoughts to our consultants.   Many of those submissions were lengthy and some included drawings and diagrams.  Remarkably, the suggestions made by Ottawa citizens were largely in the same vein.  Features such as a riverwalk and plaza, a band shell, a harbor and marina, a festival area, a civic community center and gardens were all on the priority list.  Our planners tell us that all of those things, if we want them, could easily fit on the Central School site.


But this is not just an opportunity for the City, it's an opportunity for private investment.  One of the first things we need to do is define what areas in and around the Central School site and the Jordan Block should be private development opportunities, which should always be public, and which might offer public/private partnership opportunities.  One concept involves bringing the downtown to the waterfront, through the construction of buildings on the back half of Main Street.  These could be two or three or four story buildings, the architecture could be traditional or something exciting and new, and the uses could be mixed and varied.  Think about it:  wouldn't it be great to live in a condo or apartment or loft overlooking a beautiful park and the Illinois River, maybe adjacent to a fitness center and hiking trails,  and within walking distance of shops, cafes, restaurants and the amenities downtown offers? Already we have developers coming to Ottawa and expressing interest in this opportunity.  With this in mind I'm challenging local investors, developers, contractors and lenders to seriously consider stepping forward and taking advantage of this once-in-a-lifetime opportunity in their hometown.  

The Master Plan is not nearly complete, and nothing is by any stretch of the imagination finalized.  However, I do want to share with you a couple thoughtful concepts that have been developed to generate discussion.


The first provides for an amphitheater of sorts including a great lawn, which could be used for festivals, situated in the center of the property.  It also includes a small harbor cut into the property to provide for sheltered boat docks.  One idea is that the westernmost part of the site where the track now exists should be reserved for community buildings with private development opportunities moved to the north edge of the current school site.


Another interesting and perhaps bolder concept includes a larger harbor with the amphitheater offset to one side.  Again, the land to the west could be public buildings - a library, museum, community center, fitness center, aquatic center, or combination of those.  There is plenty of room for buildings and parking in that area.  Our planner has suggested that we might want to start thinking about multiple civic uses sharing that site -   affording opportunity to share parking, meeting rooms,  and maybe even sharing personnel.

In both plans, there is still plenty of room for gardens and play areas and farmer's markets and cafes and many other potential amenities. 


Now, let's come down off the clouds a bit and let me touch on several local gems we already have which lend character to the City that residents and visitors so enjoy.

REDDICK MANSION

Without a doubt, the crown jewel of Ottawa’s historic architecture is the Reddick Mansion.  This building has been rated as perhaps the best example of preserved Italianate architecture in the State of Illinois.  It contributes greatly to the ambiance of downtown Ottawa and is becoming a significant tourism attraction.  In recent years, the Reddick Mansion Association -- with the expert guidance, leadership and hard work of Twila Yednock – has placed an emphasis on beautifying the Mansion grounds and gardens and developing a certified heritage herb garden which would have been used by Mrs. Reddick.  Twila also was instrumental in advancing the installation of a arbor which is now being constructed on the Mansion grounds.  As she will soon be retiring and leaving Ottawa, I want to thank Twila for her many years of wonderful volunteer garden work.  

A comprehensive study of the historic preservation needs facing the Mansion is nearing completion – which may lead to a grant which could be the basis for a significant preservation grant.

RE-WATERING I & M CANAL

Over the years, I have had many of our senior citizens tell me how great it would be to have water again in the I&M Canal.  We agree and, under the leadership of Arnie Bandstra and the Ottawa Canal Association, are moving towards the goal of re-watering a 2,900 foot portion of the Canal between Walnut and Guion Streets.  A key step is the agreement of the Illinois National Guard to provide one of its engineering units with the training exercise of excavating and restoring the Canal – a step which would save at least several hundred thousand dollars.  Although the Guard was not able to do the project this summer, Arnie is working to secure its involvement in 2015 while in the interim obtaining the many necessary state and federal government permits.  The re-watered Canal would have a moving current to avoid stagnation and would be a great place to canoe, paddle boat, kayak and fish while serving as a heritage tourism attraction.

HISTORIC NEIGHBORHOODS


As a result of the 2011 historic building survey on Ottawa's east side the Historic Preservation Commission utilized a Certified Local Government (CLG) grant to prepare an application to designate the east side neighborhood as a National Register Historic District.  The application has been submitted and we are waiting on the results.


And in February, 2013 the City received another Certified Local Government Grant in the amount of $11,270 to conduct a historic building survey on the City's west side.  The survey area includes major portions of Ottawa Avenue and Illinois Avenue for a total of 235 proprieties.  Granacki Historic Consultants has the project underway. The City's Historic Preservation Commission is credited with advancing both of these projects.
DAYTON BLUFFS NATURE PRESERVE

One of the most exciting things to happen to Ottawa in the past year is the building of an unprecedented partnership with The Conservation Foundation to create the Dayton Bluffs Nature Preserve.  Located in the corridor between Illinois Rt. 71 and the Fox River on the NE edge of Ottawa, this Nature Preserve will set aside 253 acres of beautiful forests and ravines along with some farmland.  The goal is to gradually restore the native forests which once covered this area while providing public access for passive recreational uses such as hiking and biking.  Of special importance will be the ability to preserve a mile of Fox River shoreline.  The City of Ottawa will enter into a long-term lease agreement with the Foundation and annex it to the City.  I want to thank Jerry Halterman and Dan Reynolds for making this property available to the Foundation.  In fact, Jerry will be hosting an event at his home to help raise restoration funds for the Preserve on the evening of Friday, October 18 from 5-9 PM.  Establishment of the Preserve will be a major step forward in the long-term plans of the City to extend its Riverwalk, creating a Fox River hiking and biking trail all the way from the Illinois River to Interstate 80.
HERITAGE HARBOR OTTAWA


One of the City’s key economic development partners in recent years has been Heritage Harbor.  Heritage Harbor continues to grow with 2013 already being its most successful in terms of residential sales, marina occupancy and new product development.  New development projects have been approved this year such as the River Row Carriage Homes.  The new six unit luxury townhouses called the West Harbor Lofts are under construction.  In addition, the Cottages at Heron’s Landing have enjoyed great success in their first year of availability for vacation rental.  More of these cottages are now under construction.

OTTAWA VISITORS CENTER


The Ottawa Visitors Center has experienced the same growth  in tourism experienced statewide in 2012.  Over 10,000 visitors have graced our events within the last 12 months.  In its continued promotion of Ottawa's botanical brand, the OVC was able to bank on the popularity of its home town boy, Walt Willey, who was featured in a national commercial campaign (WTTW).

ILLINOIS RIVER ROAD NATIONAL SCENIC BYWAY

Playing an increasingly important role in attracting tourists to Ottawa is the Illinois River Road National Scenic Byway.  The Byway runs 291 miles up and down each side of the Illinois River from Ottawa to Havana and back again to Ottawa.  Thousands of potential visitors check out its recently updated website – turning to the Ottawa tourism pages more than any other Byway community – including the City of Peoria.  Midwest Living Magazine has named the Byway as one of its top 25 all-time favorite Fall color drives – ranking it 9th.  Ottawa has a strong Byway presence.  In addition to Ottawa being a charter Byway city, the Byway moved its headquarters to Ottawa earlier this year from Peoria in partnership with the North Central Illinois Council of Governments. 

STARVED ROCK COUNTRY

For quite a number of years, we and especially the Heritage Harbor leadership have believed that huge economic development opportunities in the area of tourism were not being realized in Ottawa and throughout the Illinois River Valley.  After all, with two million or so people visiting next door Starved Rock State Park and most of them driving right past Ottawa, why were our shops and restaurants not benefitting more?


The answer, of course, is that a great many of these visitors had no idea of the huge number and variety of things to in the 25 to 30 mile radius of Starved Rock.  I am very happy to be able to say that lack of awareness about Ottawa and the Illinois River Valley is changing with the launching of the Starved Rock Country Brand campaign.  Thanks to John Newby, The Times and its parent company, The Small Newspaper Group, a major effort is gathering momentum to build for Starved Rock Country the same awareness level which Door County, The Dells and Harbor Country enjoy in Wisconsin and Michigan.  I congratulate John for his vision and entrepreneurial instincts.  I also want to thank Matt Skelly for his work on behalf of Starved Rock Country.


This new and aggressive approach could not have come at a better time for Ottawa.  With our new festivals, our downtown revitalization and upcoming waterfront development along with the quickly growing promotional and marketing ability of the Ottawa Visitors  Center, Ottawa is strongly positioned to reap the benefits of a major increase in tourism.  We are looking forward to working closely with Starved Rock Country.


Yes, I know some question the value of tourism and having to deal with a lot of extra people and visitors around.  But we need to remember that the new shops, new restaurants, new entertainment venues and much more which attract tourists are also available to be enjoyed by the citizens of Ottawa.  In fact, it is these very same tourism amenities which will help us meet the challenge of keeping our young people in the area or of attracting badly needed skilled and white collar workers who leave or do not come to Ottawa because they mistakenly believe “there is nothing to do” around here.

OTTAWA IS BLOOMING

I spent a considerable amount of time in last year’s Address describing the America In Bloom national competition which Ottawa had entered.

I predicted it would be a very positive experience for Ottawa in terms of getting more people involved and in moving our downtown beautification efforts forward.


I am here to tell you that the America In Bloom experience for Ottawa has met my expectations and more.


We had very strong leadership thanks to Stephanie Stacy and Melissa Ruvalcaba and our outstanding steering committee members.

We had strong financial support from businesses such as our primary sponsor – Cristal Metals, Ottawa Savings Bank, and a host of other businesses and individuals.


As the result of the competition and our Ottawa Is Blooming local campaign, the City of Ottawa has never looked better.  Extra efforts were made by businesses with planters and new landscaping.  People all over town planted flowers and spruced up their grounds.


The effort included the removal of what I call pointless asphalt around the downtown area, including these locations.  In all cases the asphalt removal was accomplished without any loss of parking and allowed us to green up those areas.  Most recently, we resurfaced and installed planting beds around the parking lot on the east end of the Jordan block.  A similar project was completed on the public right-of-way at the Coldwell Banker parking lot.


Much excitement was generated – and we almost won – finishing second in our population category by a narrow margin. I had the pleasure of accompany Stacy and Melissa to Orlando, Florida for the America in Bloom symposium.  Our efforts resulted in a rating of 4 blooms out of a possible of 5, a remarkable achievement for a first time entry.  We ranked second only to Calabasas, California, a rather unique place that is home to the Kardashians and Justin Bieber.  Calabasas also has an annual landscape budget of $6 million, which means, I suppose, that Ottawa was ranked first place for communities with landscape budgets of less than $6 million.

However, Ottawa placed in the top three of all the population categories in one of the six categories – that of Overall Impression.  This strong showing was based on the cleanliness of the City of Ottawa, the good condition of its streets and shoulders and the nice-looking appearance of its homes and neighborhoods.



Ottawa also received two Special Mention citations – one for having transformed downtown Ottawa from being a concrete desert just a few years ago to its current beautiful condition and one for our flood management efforts.


An important benefit of AIB participation is the list of recommendations for improvement received from the  AIB judges.  Our committee will be reviewing these – one of which is already being met – that of establishing an Ottawa community garden program.


Bottom line – taking part in the AIB competition made Ottawa a better place in many ways.


Our committee will soon be deciding about entering the 2014 America In Bloom contest.

CITY FINANCES
          The General Corporate fund budget adopted by the City was again balanced for the fiscal year beginning May 1, 2013 and ending April 30, 2014.  

The City Council is disciplined in its adoption and administration of the budget, realistically projecting revenues, and making sometimes difficult choices to control expenditures to function within the City’s means.  Particularly challenging has been the fact that approximately half of the City’s revenue is from local property taxes paid by our citizens, and the Equalized Assessed Valuation of all taxable properties within the City has declined now for three consecutive years. 

Total City expenses for all uses is approximately $43 million.  The General Corporate Fund, which is the primary operating account of the City, excluding the water and wastewater departments, is budgeted at $14.6 million, which as noted earlier is balanced as to revenues and expenses.


The City appreciates the fact that City employees, and their various bargaining units have worked with the City to efficiently manage payroll and benefit expenses.  The City’s collective bargaining units all agreed to no general wage increase for the fiscal year ended April 30, 2013, and generally a 2.25% increases for the fiscal year ending April 30, 2014.  The City’s appointed employees also received general increases of 2.25% for fiscal year 2014, after no wage increases for the prior three years.  The City does not balance the budget simply by payroll expense control, but this is a critical area in that it represents a significant portion of the City’s operating expense.  The City and its employees have worked together to make the Ottawa function as it should, notwithstanding the difficult economic environment.

Many municipalities are concerned about two recent, separate, laws that can threaten the viability of their budgets.  One is the authority of local public pension boards to divert state-collected local government revenue to make up for employer contributions that fall short of actuarially-required contributions.  The other is the so called “Cadillac” tax which is an excise tax that will penalize employers if their group health insurance plans are too expensive, coupled with inordinately low contributions from their employees.  This is not a concern for the City of Ottawa, and I believe further reflects the cooperative partnership between the City and its employees.  The City of Ottawa has always contributed the full amount of the actuarially recommended contributions to its employee pensions, and the employees have been helping to control health insurance expenditures and contributing to the costs of their coverage for many years.

The City’s debt has been refinanced where possible to take advantage of lower interest rates.  No new debt has been added.  Sales taxes have been more promising of late and are reflective of a generally improving economic environment.  So certainly this is not a message of economic gloom.  Instead, I believe it is indicative of the resilient nature of the community, the prudent fiscal management of the City Council while maintaining and not neglecting the City’s important infrastructure, and the ability of the City and its employees to work together for the common good. 


Incidentally, the City recently has been informed that we will qualify for over $165,000 in reimbursements from FEMA for eligible expenses incurred as a result of the April, 2013 flood event.  Through careful documentation of manpower and other expenses incurred, that comes to 75% of the City's actual costs.


The City's self-insured health benefit plan continues to comply with requirements mandated by the Affordable Care Act.  Plan participants should be pleased as a decrease in claims and reinsurance and administration will provide for reduced premium equivalents in 2014.

Finally, helping our balance sheet are the various grants the City has received.  I've mentioned several already, but in summary, Ottawa received notice of approximately $2.9  million in new grants this past year and we are currently administering another $2.7 million in grants previously funded. We also have pending grant applications totaling $3 million.

Grant applications received:


Columbus Streetscape

$   800,000


Main Street Streetscape   

$    99,000


NCAT Bus Barn  
$   500,000


NCAT Technical Grant  
$     50,000


NCAT Capital Improvements  
$1,200,000


Phase II of Tree Grant
$   131,000


Street Light Energy Grant
$     12,000


Comprehensive Plan Update
$   100,000 


West Side Building Survey
$    11, 270
                Total
$2,903,000 

Grant applications administering:


Fox River/Flats Buy-Out 
$   914,000


Fox River/Flats Additional DNR
$     58,000 


Illinois Valley Commuter Rail
$   395,000 


Central School Buy-Out
$2,000,000


USEDA Grant for OIP, Unit 2
$2,000,000


USEPA Brownfield Assessment 
$   350,000
                Total
$5,717,000 

Grant applications pending:

Route 80 Pedestrian Bridge
$ 1,700,000


IKE Grant for OIP, Unit 2
$ 1,100,000 


Trails Access Bridge over I&M Canal 
$    200,000 
                Total
$ 3,000,000 
ILLINOIS VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE OTTAWA CENTER

The City continues to be very proud to host the only satellite campus in the nearly 90 year history of IVCC right here in downtown Ottawa.  Purchased and renovated by the City of Ottawa, the Center was leased to IVCC in 2010.  From its opening in the Fall of 2010 through this past summer, the Center has already served 4,400 students.  Remarkably, Ottawa students planning to eventually attend a four year university may earn their first two years of college credit right here at the Ottawa Center with hardly having to leave Ottawa – oftentimes saving themselves and their families tens of thousands of dollars.  It is my understanding these IVCC credits now transfer seamlessly to every public university in Illinois. I also want to congratulate President Corcoran and the IVCC Board of Trustees on the new Community Technology Center building which will soon open.  This 80,000 square foot, $23.5 million building will provide a real boost to the City of Ottawa economic development efforts. 
CONCLUSION


In conclusion, I think I'd have to say it's been another good year for Ottawa.


When I was in Orlando a few weeks ago one of the speakers talked about not livable cities, but lovable cities.   A livable city needs good infrastructure and it needs to be safe, but to be lovable it needs to be comfortable and somewhat easy to live in.  It needs to be convivial, meaning it has to have things that help bring us together.  But at the top of the pyramid, it has to be fun.


I think we want to be more than a livable city.  We need to be a lovable city.  And that happens when the citizens go above and beyond and do extraordinary things for their communities, leaving "love notes," if you will, along the way.


Finally, I have to say that I continue to enjoy being Mayor and actually find it to be fun.  I am so lucky to work with a great Council and a great team of professionals, support staff and employees who are on the same team and, I hope, also find it fun to help  make good things 

happen in Ottawa.


I don't thank them enough, in fact in many cases, I don't thank them at all.  I'd like to do that now, and to thank all of you in this room who also have given a good measure of yourselves for the benefit of this great place.
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